

Chinese war refugees in straw huts.

Photo courtesy of Adventist Heritage Centre, Australia. Shared by Adventism in China Digital Image Repository.

Hupeh Mission (1915–1951)

MILTON HOOK

Milton Hook, Ed.D. (Andrews University, Berrien Springs, Michigan, the United States). Hook retired in 1997 as a minister in the Greater Sydney Conference, Australia. An Australian by birth Hook has served the Church as a teacher at the elementary, academy and college levels, a missionary in Papua New Guinea, and as a local church pastor. In retirement he is a conjoint senior lecturer at Avondale College of Higher Education. He has authored Flames Over Battle Creek, Avondale: Experiment on the Dora, Desmond Ford: Reformist Theologian, Gospel Revivalist the Seventh-day Adventist Heritage Series, and many magazine articles. He is married to Noeleen and has two sons and three grandchildren.

Introduction

The Hupeh (now Hubei) Mission () was a part of the North Central China Mission in 1940, ministered from the expatriate district in Hankow (now Wuhan).² Later, the name of the governing body was changed to the North China Union Mission.³ A re-organization took place in 1919, placing the mission in the Central China Union Mission.⁴ Its headquarters remained in Hankow.

In 1911 some students from Hubei Province were attending the China Training School in Chowkiakow (now Zhoujiakou), to the north in Henan Province. In October a revolution broke out and Hubei became a battlefield where north and south armies met in combat. The American Consul advised that the school in Henan be closed during the hostilities. To avoid the battlefields the Hubei students were forced to walk a circuitous route for eighteen days to reach their homes safely. The Seventh-day Adventist mission had, by that time, generated enough interest among young people in Hubei to encourage some to train for ministry. The mission had opened a chapel in Hankow, but it was destroyed in the fighting. To replace it a large compound was rented, and a new chapel built in addition to a boarding school for sixty young men and women. It was located at Wangjiadun, a northern suburb of Hankow. These improvements circumvented the need for Hubei students to go to Henan for their advanced studies. Annual meetings were also held in Hubei Province by visiting church officials, the 1912 gathering attracting approximately eighty people. In 1913 two double-storied homes were built to provide new offices and housing for resident missionaries.

Official Inauguration of the Hupeh Mission

Prior to 1915 there was considerable capital expenditure and evangelistic activity by Seventh-day Adventists in Hubei Province. However, the official inauguration of the mission entity did not take place until the Asiatic Division Conference of May 1915 in Shanghai. It was there that Roy Cottrell (Kāng Shèngdé,) was voted as the initial director of the Hupeh Mission, he already being a resident and evangelist in Hankow.¹⁰

Mission Highlights

The mission struggled financially during its infancy and lacked sufficient expatriate leadership. This was evident in the fact that the Hankow boarding school was forced to close in 1917 and 1918 because no expatriate teacher was available. At the same time there was a concerted push to have all aspects of the mission self-supporting so that adequate staff could be employed.¹¹ The situation showed signs of improvement by 1920 with the school functioning again and more than half of the forty-four students paying full fees.¹²

Walter Strickland, mission director in 1921, gave a comprehensive report at the time that told of a mission team of twenty-five individuals including nine evangelists, two lady Bible workers, five canvassers, six school teachers teaching at five schools, and office staff. The baptized membership in twelve provincial stations numbered 231.¹³ Two years later the annual report told of fourteen stations and a baptized membership of three hundred.¹⁴

Annual statistical reports of the mission were instructive. In 1929 there were a reported 386 baptized members. ¹⁵ By 1939 the numbers had dropped to 291. ¹⁶ The totals had steadily increased to a peak of 504 in 1933, ¹⁷ and then dropped away. It is easy to attribute the losses to war conditions, but it should be noted that the rising totals to the peak in 1933 occurred during civil unrest. In fact, the mission that was born at the time of revolution experienced wave after wave of warfare until the 1950s. Expatriate and national missionaries, together with the membership, repeatedly had to endure dangerous conditions.

Hubei Province was geographically in the center of China and was often the meeting place of opposing armies from north and south. This fact was illustrated with the September 1926 Seige of Wuchang, across the river from Hankow. The Hupeh Mission had a chapel in Wuchang. During the hostilities over thirty members and mission workers took refuge in the chapel. The streets became littered with the dead who died of starvation. A canvasser, the only one strong enough to make an escape from the chapel, made his way across the river to the mission compound in Hankow to plead for help but nothing could be done until the southern army recaptured the city in early October. Even though the members in the chapel only had rice gruel to eat, none of them, including five children, lost their lives.¹⁸

Due to continued unrest no annual gatherings of members could be held during the years 1926 through 1928 and most of the mission schools had to be closed. The boarding school at Wangjiadun reopened in 1929 with an enrolment of fifty young men and women. A major flood followed by famine and banditry occurred in 1930 and 1931. On two separate occasions mission evangelists were captured by bandits but they were miraculously set free while other captives were executed.

War conditions returned in 1938. The mission clinic in Wuchang was destroyed by bombing. Twelve staff were in the building at the time. Two had to be dug from the ruins, but all survived. Across the river thousands flocked to the grounds of the newly-built Wuhan Sanitarium and Hospital, believing they were safer there than in their homes. A sea of grass huts grew rapidly, and the hospital was overwhelmed with four hundred patients a day. The mission started a school for the children, Bible studies for the adults and a literature drive among the throngs of people. It was later said, "The hospital is joined with the work of the church, and the church is joined with the work of the hospital. They cannot be separated."

The war conditions of the late 1930s had scarcely abated when events of the Second World War began to impact the Hupeh Mission. The expatriates evacuated the country, leaving the national workers to nurture the membership. Reports of activities were rare and unreliable, but it appeared a faithful core of believers, numbering approximately three hundred, kept the chapels open.²¹ The most severe bombing of Hankow occurred in December 1944. Buildings all around the city chapel were levelled but the mission property remained intact. Six provincial chapels functioned during the hostilities. When peace came it was reported in 1948 that eleven chapels and six elementary schools were open in the Hupeh Mission. At that time the membership stood at 411.²² The last report before the communist takeover, one published in 1951, noted that

Directors of the Hupeh Mission

Roy Cottrell (Kāng Shèngdé,), 1915-1916; George Harlow (Hā Lóu,), 1916-1917; Harold Blunden (B Lúndūn,), 1917-1918; Orrin Hall (Hán Shàngl ,), 1918-1919; Walter Strickland (Sh Juélún,), 1919-1922; Charles Lillie (Lín Míngzhèng,), 1922-1924; A. J. Weaner (Wèi Ernà,), 1924-1926; D. S. Williams (Wèi Lièwén,), acting 1927; H. L. Graham (Gé Lièhàn,), 1928-1931; Clarence Davis (Dài Tiāndé,), 1931-1935; B. C. Clark (Kè Lākè,), 1935-1941; Y. S. Leng, 1941-1943; Shen Tien Ran (), 1943-1950; Wang Ging Bo (Wāng Jìngbō,), 1950-1951.

SOURCES

Allum, F. Arthur and Julius G. White. "The Hankow Workers' Institute." Asiatic Division Outlook, December 1, 1917.

Appel, George J. "Work for Refugees at the Wuhan Sanitarium." China Division Reporter, September 15, 1939.

"Central China Union." China Division Reporter, March 1848.

Cottrell, Roy F. "Central China," ARH, July 1, 1915.

Cottrell, Roy F. "Central China Mission." ARH, March 19, 1914.

Graham, H.L. "The Hupeh Provincial Mission-1929." Far Eastern Division Outlook, April 1930.

Hall, Orrin A. "China Union Training School." ARH, April 18, 1912.

Lee, Frederick. "A Calendar of the Siege of Wuchang, Hupeh, China, 1926." Far Eastern Division Outlook, October 1926, Extra.

Lillie, Charles P. "The Hupeh Mission." Asiatic Division Outlook, April 15, 1923.

"Nominations for Central China Union Mission." Asiatic Division Mission News, July 1, 1915.

Selmon, Arthur C. "General Meetings in China." ARH, August 15, 1912.

Seventh-day Adventist Yearbook. Washington, D.C.: Review and Herald Publishing Association, 1917-1952.

"Statistical Summary." China Division Reporter, June 1934, August 1, 1940.

Strickland, Walter E. "The Hupeh Mission." Asiatic Division Outlook, April 15, 1920.

Strickland, Walter E. "The Hupeh Provincial Mission." Asiatic Division Outlook, November 15, 1921.

NOTES

- 1. Irwin H. Evans, "The Council at Mokanshan, China," ARH, December 1, 1910, 10-11.
- 2. Roy F. Cottrell, "Central China Mission," ARH, March 19, 1914, 12.
- 3. E.g., "Hupeh Mission," Seventh-day Adventist Yearbook (Washington, D.C.: Review and Herald Publishing Association, 1917), 154.
- 4. "Hupeh Mission," Seventh-day Adventist Yearbook (Washington, D.C.: Review and Herald Publishing Association, 1920), 157.
- 5. Orrin A. Hall, "China Union Training School," ARH, April 18, 1912, 13.
- 6. Roy F. Cottrell, "Central China Mission, ARH, March 19, 1914, 12-13.
- 7. Roy F. Cottrell, "Central China," ARH, July 1, 1915, 13-14.
- 8. Arthur C. Selmon, "General Meetings in China," ARH, August 15, 1912, 10-11.
- 9. Roy F. Cottrell, "Central China Mission," ARH, March 19, 1914, 12-13.
- 10. "Nominations for Central China Union Mission," Asiatic Division Mission News, July 1, 1915, 17.
- 11. F. Arthur Allum and Julius G. White, "The Hankow Workers' Institute," Asiatic Division Outlook, December 1, 1917, 2-4.
- 12. Walter E. Strickland, "The Hupeh Mission," Asiatic Division Outlook, April 15, 1920, 7-8.
- 13. Walter E. Strickland, "The Hupeh Provincial Mission," Asiatic Division Outlook, November 15, 1921, 4.
- 14. Charles P. Lillie, "The Hupeh Mission," Asiatic Division Outlook, April 15, 1923, 4-5.
- 15. H.L. Graham, "The Hupeh Provincial Mission-1929," Far Eastern Division Outlook, April 1930, 5.
- 16. "Statistical Summary," China Division Reporter, August 1, 1940, 10.
- 17. "Statistical Summary," China Division Reporter, June 1934, 12.
- 18. Frederick Lee, "A Calendar of the Siege of Wuchang, Hupeh, China, 1926." Far Eastern Division Outlook, October 1926, Extra, 6.
- 19. George J. Appel, "Work for Refugees at the Wuhan Sanitarium," China Division Reporter, September 15, 1939, 5.
- 20. "Central China Union," China Division Reporter, March 1948, 12-13.
- 21. "Hupeh Mission," Seventh-day Adventist Yearbook (Washington, D.C.: Review and Herald Publishing Association, 1945), 87.

23. "Hupeh Mission," Seventh-day Adventist Yearbook (Washington, D.C.: Review and Herald Publishing Association, 1951), 102-103.
encyclopedia.adventist.org is an official website of the Seventh-day Adventist World Church

22. "Central China Union," China Division Reporter, March 1948, 12-13.

© 2020 General Conference of Seventh-day Adventists 12501 Old Columbia Pike Silver Spring , MD 20904 USA 301-680-6000